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‘April is the cruellest month...breeding lilacs out of the dead land, 
mixing memory and desire, stirring dull roots with spring rain.’   

 

So begins T. S. Eliot’s poem The Waste Land.  Contrast this to Chaucer’s 
prologue to The Canterbury Tales, where he describes the April rains, the 
burgeoning flowers and leaves, and the chirping birds. Chaucer’s pilgrims 
made the long journey from Southwark to Canterbury to the tomb of Thom-
as à Becket, regaling each other with tales as they journeyed.  Our Orebeck 
Pilgrimage on Palm Sunday – 2 April – is far less strenuous and may not 
feature bawdy tales, but you are welcome to join us!  You will find all the 
details later on in the magazine. You will also be most welcome at any of 
our Easter Day services.  We celebrate Easter on 9 April this year 

Like Chaucer, we may think of April showers and for gardeners, frosts that 
make us delay planting out tender plants, but it is a time of awakening, of 
growth, of creativity.   

How do you like to be creative?  There are so many ways.  It may be 
through music, art, design or manufacture.  To create – to bring something 
into existence – we are constantly doing that. It may be tidying a room and 
thus creating order out of chaos; having a conversation with someone and 
creating a sense of friendliness and companionship; observing surroundings 
whilst out walking and creating a new appreciation of the beauty, the chal-
lenges, the opportunities that surround us.   

Whether we are busy or not, the natural world around us seems to move 
up a gear at this time of year.  Birds are busy nesting (who will be first to 
hear the cuckoo this year?) hedgerows gradually clothe themselves with 
fresh greenery and the daylight hours lengthen dramatically.   

Ronald Blythe, who died recently, had a remarkable ability to notice and 
reflect on the Suffolk countryside that he loved.  He was described in The 
Church Times obituary as ‘a man of letters, a man of the church and a man 
of the countryside. In appropriately trinitarian form, it was almost impossi-
ble to untangle one part of his being from another.’   

We are all blessed with the ability to be creative, stemming from God the 
Father, Creator of life itself.   Thomas Stearns Eliot, Geoffrey Chaucer and 
Ronald Blythe all used their creative ability to grand effect – may we do the 
same.  I wish you joy and peace this Eastertide.      

 

Jackie Clark                                                             

A word from Jackie Clark 
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Big Brandeston  

Breakfast  

Thank you to everyone who came 

to the Big Brandeston Breakfast. 

We raised over £200 and we had a 

really good time. Everyone seemed 

to be enjoying themselves and the 

friendly chat and thanks made the 

hard work very worthwhile.   

                                Palm Sunday Pilgrimage. 

This year’s Palm Sunday pilgrimage will be on 2nd April. 

If you just want to come to the Brandeston and maybe 

Kettleburgh sections of the service that’s fine, but it 

would be lovely if you could follow it through to coffee 

and the final section of the service at Hacheston. 

                       Food Bank 

Thank you all very much for your generous donations to the April col-

lection for the food bank. It was gratefully received by the Salvation 

Army in Woodbridge; they organise the distribution of parcels in the 

East Suffolk area.  

The next collection will be from the 1st to 8th 

April at Tanglewood, Mill Lane.  

One item each goes a long way. 

 

       Brandeston 
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              Brandeston 

 

 

BRANDESTON FILM CLUB 

On Friday April 14th we will be showing Living -doors open at 7:00 pm 
film starts at 7:30pm – Bill Nighy was nominated for an Oscar for his per-
formance, but lost out to Brendan Fraser for his performance in The 
Whale.   

 A remake of Akira Kurosawa’s 1952 film Ikiru, with a screenplay by 
Kazuo Ishiguro. When Mr Williams (Bill Nighy), a buttoned-up bureaucrat 
in 1950s London, is diagnosed as terminally ill, he decides that he would 
like to achieve something for once, instead of just endlessly pushing pa-
per. A group of ladies has come into the Public Works office, asking to 
have a hazardous area in their neighbourhood transformed into a chil-
dren’s playground. With nothing to show for his decades of service, the 
formerly ineffectual Mr Williams makes it his personal mission to push the 
job through before he dies. 

 “Sentiment and understatement meet in this beautifully melancholy (end
-of-) life drama. Elegantly directed by South African film-maker Oliver 
Hermanus and boasting deeply affecting performances from national 
treasure Bill Nighy and rising star Aimee Lou Wood, this deceptively gen-
tle 50s-set film addresses weighty matters of life and death with a win-
ning simplicity that is hard to resist.” Watch the trailer at: 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NZ5sZpnNBVA 

Best wishes  

Christopher McArthur 07887 825008, Roz McKenzie 
07910979781,Steve Western and Michael Cousens 

Village Lunch  

If you would like to join us for the monthly village lunch, please contact 

Philippa on 685632 by a week beforehand to help us with our planning. 

You don’t need to ring if you are on her list of “regulars”.  

Please note that we have changed the dates for April and May because 

of bank holidays. The next two lunches will be on April 18th and May 

16th.  The cost is now £7 for 2 courses. 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=NZ5sZpnNBVA
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All Saints Brandeston Church Cleaning Rota 

           
Helen & Karren  2nd April  2023 

Ruth & Mary  16th April  2023 

Maida & Liz 14th May 2023  

Sue & Barry  22nd May 
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              Kettleburgh  

 

The results of the  March 2023 KGT Lottery draw : 

1st Prize: Ricky and Mal           

2nd Prize: Trevor & Diane Smith             

 

 

Kettleburgh Quiz Night 
Friday 14 April 

St Andrew’s Church are pleased to an-
nounce a Spring Quiz to be held on Fri-
day 14 April in Kettleburgh Village Hall.  
Doors open at 7pm for a prompt start 
at 7.30pm. 

 

Tables of four, £10 per person to include supper.  There will be a licensed bar, a 
raffle (donations of prizes gratefully accepted), and of course, reverse bingo. 

Please contact Jackie Clark 01728 723623 – jwc51@btinternet.com – to reserve 
your table. 

Proceeds from this event will be shared with Kettleburgh Village Hall and Kettle-
burgh Village Green Trust. 

 

 

St Andrews Church, Kettleburgh  
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  Cleaning Flowers 

April Claire Norman Claire Norman 

May Fay Clarke Fay Clarke 

mailto:jwc51@btinternet.com


 

 

               Kettleburgh 
           Ronald Blythe 

Canon Dr Ronald Blythe CBE FRSL died 
in January, aged 100. He was best 
known locally as the author of 
Akenfield, an account of agricultural life 
in Suffolk, and based on our near 
neighbouring village of Charsfield. But 
he was also the author of over thirty 
books.  Born in Acton, Suffolk in 1922, 
he also lived in Thorpness, Debach and 
latterly in Wormingford, in the house he 

had shared, and then inherited from,  the painter John Nash.  It was from 
this dwelling, Bottengoms Farm, that his long-running column ‘Word from 
Wormingford’ was written for The Church Times.  Ronald Blythe was also a 
Lay Reader and a Lay Canon at St Edmundsbury Cathedral. He once said: 
‘You know what the Church of England is like: they always give you work to 
do if you are not wary.’ 

Following a private funeral he was buried in the churchyard of St Andrew’s 
Wormingford, next to his dear friend John Nash.  A Service of Thanksgiving 
was held in the Cathedral in March, where many of his literary, artistic and 
church friends paid tribute to him. 

His obituary in The Church Times described him as ‘a man of letters, a man 
of the church and a man of the countryside. In appropriately trinitarian  
form, it was almost impossible to untangle one part of his being from an-
other.’  His was certainly a life well lived. 

- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 
 
ST ANDREWS CHURCH,  
KETTLEBURGH ANNUAL 
CHURCH MEETINGS 
 

 

Our Annual Church Meetings will be held this year on Tuesday 18 April at 
3pm in church.  The first meeting will be to elect churchwarden(s) and is 
open to anyone on the Kettleburgh civil electoral roll. At the second meet-
ing, the Annual Parochial Church Meeting, we will receive reports about the 
life and activities of the church in Kettleburgh and will elect officers to carry 
out the business of the church for the next year. Come along and find out 
more. You will be most welcome. 
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All Saints' Church, Easton Services  

The Palm Sunday Pilgrimage through the Benefice on 2nd April will 
start at Campsea Ashe and at Brandeston and visit all the churches 
ending at Hacheston.  Easton is hosting part of the service at 10.30 
am before the transfer to Hacheston Village Hall for coffee/tea and 
then to the church there for Communion at 11.15 am. 

On 9th April, Easter Day (the most 
important day of the year for Chris-
tians) will be celebrated with Holy 
Communion at 11.00 am in Easton 
church. 

April has five Sundays, so on 30th 
April Easton is hosting the Benefice  
Communion service at 10.00 am. 

 

 

May Fair 

We are looking forward to the 
May Fair on 13th May.  This is 
our principal fundraiser for the 
year.  We hope lots of people 
will get involved and come and 
enjoy the afternoon.  (Pray for 
good weather!) 

Coronation of Charles III 

We are planning a service on 7th May to celebrate the Coronation of 
our new King.  More in next month's magazine. 

 

12 

      Easton 

Discussion Group 

The Discussion Group meets 
again on 5th April, when we 
shall be talking about Spring 
and what it means to us.  The 
meeting this month is at Bick-
ley, Harriers Walk at 10.30 
am.  New members are al-
ways welcome.   
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  Parham 



 

 

 

 

 

       Parham 
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                Parham 
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Parham Airfield  

Museum Volunteer 
Vacancies 

As a charity Parham 
Airfield Museum relies 
on its team of volun-
teers to help it run and 
thrive. We are always 
looking for new volun-
teers to undertake a 
range of tasks includ-
ing helping our visitors 
on our open days 
(Sundays from April- 
end of October and 
Wednesdays over sum-
mer), helping in the 
tearoom and working 
behind the scenes with 
our maintenance team. 
We offer full training 
and continued sup-
port.   

 A few hours of your 
time would make all 
the difference.  If you 
would like to join our 
friendly team of volun-
teers, please contact 
us on Parhamair-
field@yahoo.co.uk and 
we will provide further 
information, or you 
could come for a trial 
session.  

mailto:Parhamairfield@yahoo.co.uk
mailto:Parhamairfield@yahoo.co.uk


 

 

                  Parham 
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Parham - Time to get walking again! 

John Harris 

www.walkinginengland.co.uk 

john@walkinginengland.co.uk 

Our Annual Parish Meeting and Parish Council Annual General 
Meeting will both be held on Tuesday 23rd May from 7pm. Re-
ports from clubs, organisations and charities in the village are 
welcomed, either written and submitted in advance, or verbally 
on the night.  

Refreshments will be available and you will be welcome to ask 
your new Councillors questions and find out more about what 
has been going on in Parham over the last year.  

Parham Parish Council is thinking of holding an event to mark 
the Coronation, similar to that held last summer for the Jubilee, 
on Sunday 7th May.  

Please could Parham residents let us know if  

a) you would be interested in attending  

b) you would be able to help  

 

We will be holding a short meeting to discuss planning the 
event on Tuesday 11th April at 7pm at the Village Hall. Please 
let our clerk know if you can make this.  

parhamparishclerk@gmail.com 

mailto:john@walkinginengland.co.uk
mailto:parhamparishclerk@gmail.com


 

 

                 Hacheston 

 

Hacheston Village Hall is open for hiring. 

The Petanque Courts at the Village Hall have been upgraded to improve their accessi-
bility. All residents are welcome to use the Courts 

but please make sure you close the gates afterwards to prevent the rabbits getting in 

Booking Clerk: Meryem Siemmond  hachestonvillagehall@yahoo.com   

Regular classes: 

Monday 

      9.30-11.30 Toddler Group Sandra Poacher  sandrapoacher@hotmail.co.uk 

      6.00 -7.30 Yoga Jo Ogden-King jokingy@hotmail.com 07855 755982  

Tuesdays 

      8.30am – 3.30pmNHS Cardio Rehab 

      4.45pm –8.15pm Ballet.  Anna Hartley admin@arschoolofdance.com  07740 
769742  

Wednesdays 

     9.45am-10.45am  Fitness dance  Cassie Drake cassiedrake1@hotmail.com 07956 
351275 

    2.00pm–2.45pm; 4.30pm–
7.45pm  Ballet. Anna Hartley admin@arschoolofdance.com 07740 769742  

Thursdays 

     10.00am – 12.00pm Art Club. Lorna Edwards lornaed@hotmail.com 07971 
077415 

     4.45pm – 8.15 pm Karate. Elizabeth Arvanitidou earvan120@gmail.com 07495 
608475  

 
Fridays 

      8.30am–1.00pm Cardio rehab with Jon Regester info@jonregester.co.uk  07941 
303956 
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All Saints Church, Hacheston—Flower Rota 

 

 

 

 

 

Save the Date 

 Our next main event will be the  

Annual Parish Meetings on Friday 12
th
 May.  

We will be hearing from groups in the village and re-
capping on the past year. We will be providing refresh-
ments and hope to make this a social occasion. We 
would encourage residents to come and chat with the 
newly elected Councillors, and find out our plans for 
2023 and beyond.  We would love it if more residents 
took an active interest in the Parish Council; we are 
here to help you and work for the good of the village 
as a whole. 

      Hacheston 
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 April 9th –EASTER 

 April  16th, 23rd, 30th– Sarah Mackenzie 

 May     7th, 14th, 21st, 28th—Angela Hurlock 



 

 

          

 

 

The Bishop’s tree 

In the weekly eNews that comes out to churchwardens from the dio-
cese, I spotted that the Bishop still had some trees left that he had 
grown from seed to mark the Platinum Jubilee.  It is part of the initia-
tive to plant trees throughout the British Isles. I contacted his office, 
and arranged to collect one from him when he preached at Wood-
bridge. It’s a hornbeam, a native species. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Next I consulted with Richard Cooper and Sue Wilson, who manage 
our churchyard for wildlife, and we    decided where it would be plant-
ed. Recently, on a bright and sunny afternoon, we met in the church-
yard and the hornbeam was popped into the ground, surrounded by 
snowdrops. It has a stout system of defence against both rabbits and 
muntjac! Nan Waterfall 
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     Marlesford 

Be a councillor on Marlesford Parish Council? 

Local elections take place on 4th May and that includes for the Par-
ish Council so this is a good time to consider standing. If you want 
to help improve the quality of life and the environment in the vil-
lage including making sure people of all ages views are heard, be-
ing a councillor could be for you. Nomination papers have to be 
submitted by the end March. If you wish to know more look on the 
East Suffolk website or contact our clerk Mel.  

marlesfordpc@gmail.com 



 

 

              Marlesford 

The Welcome Arms 

Pop-Up Pub at Marlesford Community Centre 

Friday 5th May 2023 

 6.00pm – 10.00pm 

For more details, or if you would like to help, please contact Richard 
Cooper tel. 01728 747529 

e mail. richardccooper@hotmail.co.uk 

Bring your friends and family! 
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Marlesford Community Centre  

Thursday mornings 10-12 

mailto:richardccooper@hotmail.co.uk


 

 

               Marlesford 

 
CAKE SALES 

We began our Cakes Sales in 2014 and over the years 
it proved to be a valuable form of fund-raising,  realis-
ing around £1,000 each year. 

The original intention was not only to raise funds but to be a way of en-
couraging people to meet in Church for a chat.  Up until 2020 this proved to 
be very successful, but COVID and lockdown changed the way we live our 
lives.  Nan and I, with the help of Mary Allen, set up a pre-order, home de-
livery service whilst restrictions were in place and have continued that ser-
vice.  Last year we re-introduced the Cake Stall in Church, but support was 
almost non-existent, so we decided to stop this.  This year even the pre-
orders have dwindled so we have decided to have a break until September 
when we will decide whether to start again. 

We really appreciate all the support given over the years and say a very big 
“thankyou”. Carol and Nan. 

 

 

 

 

 

CORONATION WEEKEND 

Please note that there will be no Service at St.Andrew’s on Sunday 7th May, 
following the King’s Coronation on 6th May.  Instead, a Family Service of 
Thanksgiving, joining together the parishes of Marlesford, Parham and 
Hacheston will be held at 11.00am at Parham. 

Everyone will be very welcome. Carol. 

22 



 

 

 

           Campsea Ashe 

 

 
 

23 



 

 

           Campsea Ashe 

 

 
 

24 



 

 

           Campsea Ashe 

 

 
 

25 



 

 

           Campsea Ashe 
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Campsea Ashe Church:   Our Annual Parochial Church Meeting will 
be held on Wednesday 19th April at 11 am in the Church. This meeting is 
open to anyone who is interested in the work of the Church. 
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      Campsea Ashe 
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BRICK KILN ACCOMMODATION 
Brick Kiln, Campsea Ashe, Suffolk. IP13 0QL 

 
For full details and booking, see our  

 website www.brickkilnfarmsuffolk.co.uk 
 

A warm welcome awaits you at Brick Kiln Farm Accommodation, (18+ only) with the 
choice of Self-Catering and/Camping or a combination of both! Quiet, country location 
with a 10-minute walk across the fields to the village; Campsea Ashe Shop and The 
Duck Pub.  

Easy access to A12 and Wickham Market Railway Station 

SELF-CATERING (18+) 
Open All Year Round 

Self-contained studio with fully equipped kitchen, en-suite bedroom. All bedding and 
towels included. TV & wi-fi.  Own entrance with outside patio/seating area. Allocated 
parking. 

(Sorry! No Pets Allowed in Self-Catering.)  
 

CAMPING (18+) 
Open from Easter to end September  

Small and friendly campsite. One-acre flat field with high hedges. Fire pit available for 
each pitch. Wood to be purchased on site. Loos, hot showers and kitchen. Undercover 
seating area and table tennis. Peaceful countryside. Tents; Motorhomes & Campervans 
all welcome., also dogs.  
Enquiries can be made via email brickkilnfarm@gmail.com and/or phone 

http://www.brickkilnfarmsuffolk.co.uk
mailto:brickkilnfarm@gmail.com
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To advertise in  

‘A Slice of Suffolk’  

please contact  

Nan Waterfall. 

email:  

   inforforSOS@gmail.com  

Or Tel: 01728 747038 

mailto:inforforsosADS@gmail.com
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Claire’s Home Care 

Care & Compassion in the comfort of your own home 

Over 20 years’ experience in Social Services and Home Care 

NVQ Level 3, Excellent references available 

Tel 07549 039506 

Services include: Shopping, Meal preparation, Transport to appoint-
ments 

Bathroom assistance, Personal care, Medication prompting 

Eating and drinking assistance, Companionship 

Trips out to places of interest, Help with correspondence 

 

  
PRIVATE TUITION              

 
   

Heather Whiffin, B.Ed, MaST 
Primary Maths and English bespoke les-

sons. 
  

Primary Maths Specialist 
DBS checked. 

Contact: heatutor21@yahoo.com 
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Magazine subscriptions for 2023 are due now, 
so if you haven’t already paid please could you 
do so. We run on very tight margins so every subscrip-
tion counts! The cost is £6 for the year, and you can pay 
by cash, cheque or BACS. If you need help, please con-
tact nanwaterfall@gmail.com. 

Details for the latter are: 

Account Name:    Parish Magazine 

Sort code:    20-98-07 

Account:          70690732 



 

 
 
 

DAN POULTER 
 
 
I have long championed the need for brownfield development to be priori-
tised ahead of building on our precious Suffolk countryside and for planning 
decisions about new housing developments to be taken with our local com-
munities at their heart. 
  
I worked with other MPs to block suggested changes to the planning system. 
These changes would have potentially reintroduced a form of regionally set 
housing targets by the back door, as well as fast-tracked developments with-
out proper local consultation or scrutiny.   
However, the Levelling Up and Regeneration Bill, currently going through 
Parliament is different. The Government  is now set to reform the planning 
framework that will benefit local communities here in Suffolk.  
  
A key part of the reforms will see a new development plan system being put 
in place at a local level, meaning that plans decided by local communities 
will be given much higher priority, with a presumption that the local plan 
must be followed unless there is a very strong reason to override it.  This is 
a significant step forward given the amount of work that goes on in our local 
communities to inform local plans. I am also especially encouraged to see a 
“use it or lose it” clause being introduced, which will prevent developers 
from stockpiling land and gaming the system. In future developers will lose 
their planning consent unless they proceed to develop the site in a timely 
manner. 
 
Suffolk’s towns and parishes already have the power to develop their own 
neighbourhood plans.  Thanks to these important reforms, top-down region-
al housing targets will be a thing of the past, and Whitehall civil servants, 
many of whom have never set foot in Suffolk, will lose the power to impose 
massive new housing developments on our area.   
 
These new reforms will also help to increase the accessibility of neighbour-
hood planning by allowing Parish Councils to produce simpler, easier to pro-
duce ‘neighbourhood priorities statements’, which will undoubtedly be wel-
come news to our hardworking local Parish Councils. 
  
Currently, developers have the right to appeal but communities do not.  It is 
time to level the playing field.  Bad planning decisions need to be chal-
lenged, and residents deserve the right to do so.  
  
In the proposed reforms, new Local Plan Commissioners will be introduced 
to support or, if councils fail in their statutory duties, to take over plan-
making, in tandem with a new set of measures to increase the effectiveness 
of planning enforcement. These new planning reforms are an important step 
in the right direction for the future.  
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Advertising 
Size One 

month 
Three 
months 

Six 
months 

One year 

 
Eighth 
page 

  
£4 

 
£11  

  
£20 

  
£35 

 
Quarter 
page 

  
£8 

  
£22 

  
£40 

  
£70 

 
Half page 

  
£16 

  
£40 

  
£75 

  
£140 

The Deadline date for May 2023 magazine is … 

21st April 2023. 

inforforsosADS@gmail.com - This email is no longer valid. 

Please send all articles and adverts to:  

infoforSOS@gmail.com with the title ‘Article’ or  

‘Advert’ at the top of your email. Thank you. 

A Gentle Reminder 

The maximum number of words for articles is 400, and the edito-
rial team reserves the right to abridge longer articles in order to 
fit the size of the magazine.  

Please Note: The opinions expressed by authors of articles in ‘A 
Slice of Suffolk’ are entirely those of the authors and do not nec-
essarily reflect those of the editorial team. ‘A Slice of Suffolk’ 
magazine is not liable for the accuracy of the information provid-
ed or responsible for any use of the content. Thank you. 

mailto:inforforsosADS@gmail.com


 

 

 

 

 


